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MEMORANDUM SUBMITTED TO THE ENVIRONMENT, TRANSPORT AND REGINONAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, ENVIRONMENT SUB-COMMITTEE INQUIRY INTO THE OPERATION OF THE LANDFILL TAX

Introduction
Waste Watch welcomes the opportunity to make representations to this inquiry, and congratulates the Sub-committee on its timely intervention.

Waste Watch is the national charity promoting waste reduction, re-use and recycling. We have worked with all sectors since 1987 to advocate more sustainable solutions to waste management problems, and incorporating the work of the National Recycling Forum, we have over 400 member organisations from community, local authority and business sectors. We work with all sectors to provide information, education, training and promotional initiatives to encourage the sustainable use of resources, environmental education and sustainable job creation in waste management..

Waste Watch is part funded by the Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions' Environmental Action Fund, and is an approved Environmental Body, regulated by ENTRUST under the Landfill Tax Regulations 1996. Since the start of the Landfill Tax Credits Scheme, Waste Watch has attracted support for a range of approved projects from a number of waste management companies: Yorwaste Ltd (through its Yorventure scheme); UK Waste Management Ltd; Hales Waste Control Ltd; Cleanaway Ltd and Biffa Waste Services Ltd (through its Biffaward scheme).

Our comments will seek to address, in order, the issues outlined in your press notice of 1 December 1998. We will endeavour to respond in more detail wherever we have more to directly contribute, particularly in relation to the Landfill Tax Credits Scheme.


The operation of the tax 

Waste Watch welcomed the introduction of the Landfill Tax in 1996 and remains a supporter of the tax. We know of no significant concerns regarding the management of the tax by HM Customs and Excise. The Landfill Tax Credits Scheme got off to a slow start and was the subject of a degree of confusion and communication problems as all parties made efforts to both develop and then understand the scheme, from a standing start. This situation is much improved.

The effectiveness of the tax in influencing choice of waste disposal options within the waste disposal hierarchy 

The Landfill Tax has enormous potential to influence choices of waste disposal option. This is not currently being realised as the standard rate of tax (£7/tonne) is too low to make a real difference, and there is little evidence to suggest that the first increase (to £10/tonne) will change this situation. This particularly applies to much waste generated from domestic sources, but not so for much of the 'inert' wastes which have commanded a lower rate of tax (£2/tonne). There is some evidence in the industry that disposal routes have altered for parts of this waste stream (construction and demolition wastes), where that tax has been seen as disproportionate in relation to the volume and type of material. There is a case for differential rates of tax based on toxicity of waste material, which we will return to later.

In its short life, and at the starting rates set for it, the Landfill Tax has so far failed to significantly reduce the amounts of waste going to landfill, although it is fair to say that awareness of the tax within industry is increasing. Unfortunately, the usual caveats need to be added here, in reminding the Sub-committee of the paucity of data on waste arisings in the United Kingdom, referred to in your own report on Sustainable Waste Management last year.

The potential of the Landfill Tax to contribute to environmental improvement and influence choices for waste disposal would be enhanced if the tax did not exist in isolation as an environmental tax measure. As part of a 'package' of measures, including strengthened Packaging Regulations, Extended Producer Responsibility for various waste streams, and taxes on the use of virgin resources, the Landfill Tax - at higher rates than at present - would contribute to the need to reduce dependency on landfill and promote recycling, re-use and recovery of wastes.

In addition, there is a case for a degree of sophistication to be introduced in the setting of different levels of Landfill Tax for different waste streams. In particular, the tax should be set at higher rates for waste streams that are lower in weight and volume, but higher in toxicity and environmental impact, such as electrical equipment, chemicals and pharmaceuticals. This may well produce additional burdens upon industry and regulators in terms of data collection, but we feel this can be overcome if some standardisation of waste classification can be agreed by the waste industry and HM Customs and Excise.

The environmental benefits resulting from the tax 

The Landfill Tax is starting to make an impact in industry. This will lead to environmental benefits as the tax is progressively increased and alternative waste treatment methods (including re-use, recycling and energy recovery) gain stronger footholds in the UK.

The primary environmental advantage to come from the tax in its short life has been the development of the Landfill Tax Credits Scheme, and the environmental benefits accruing from initiatives funded through that mechanism. According to recent statements from ENTRUST, a majority of the funds allocated to environmental initiatives under the scheme have accrued to local amenity improvement and 'green' projects such as tree planting and wildlife habitat creation. A welcome, but smaller proportion of funds has supported educational activities and research related to sustainable waste management.

The Landfill Tax Credits Scheme has been in operation for just over two years. During that time. landfill operators have invested over £600,000 in environmental projects developed by Waste Watch, all of which are aimed at researching, improving and encouraging sustainable waste management. Below is a short summary of some of these activities to give an indication of the range and potential of projects:

The Agency has been supportive of the development of the National Waste Awareness Initiative (NWAI) for which Waste Watch is acting as the managing agent, supported by Save Waste and Prosper Ltd and Biss Lancaster. The NWAI is governed by a wide steering group from across the waste management spectrum, and has as its primary task the challenge of raising public awareness of waste issues, and seeking changes in attitude and action as a result. NWAI is operating in a complementary fashion to the DEFRA's are you doing your bit? campaign, and is also supported by the Department directly with some national funding through their Environmental Action Fund. Waste Watch has welcomed the Agency's support for this initiative, which will be launched nationally in Spring 2000.

Supported by UK Waste Management Ltd: 

reCyclerbility Schools Outreach Programme: annual programme of primary and special school visits, with three ex-teachers using Cycler the Robot to communicate 3R's in schools. Follow up activity packs provided; reaching 700 schools and 118,000 children a year.

Training Programme training events for community groups and local authorities, including Work at Waste at School - events to help recycling officers to work more effectively in schools in their areas.

Public opinion research training events for community groups and local authorities, including Work at Waste at School - events to help recycling officers to work more effectively in schools in their areas.

Schools Waste Action Club: training events for community groups and local authorities, including Work at Waste at School - events to help recycling officers to work more effectively in schools in their areas.

Supported by Cleanaway Ltd: 

Waste Watch Wasteline telephone and postal information service on waste, handling almost 10,000 enquiries a year, and producing a range of information sheets for the general public, schools and researchers.

Supported by Yorwaste Ltd: 

Schools Waste Action Club: parallel project to Stockport, but located in York.

Supported by Hales Waste Control Ltd: 

Green Waste Trial Education Scheme pilot project in Daventry, working to support green waste collection trial with programme of communication, education and activities to increase participation.

Supported by Biffa Waste Services Ltd: 

UK Recycled Products Guide: only UK wide guide to availability of recycled products, to encourage greater use of products and promote market development for recyclables.

All of these projects are ENTRUST approved, and many have also had matched funding support from DEFRA or additional support to cover up to 10% of costs, as outlined in the Landfill Tax Regulations. Such support has come from a range of local authorities and waste and recycling industry supporters, such as Stockport MBC, Daventry District Council, City of York Council, Aluminium Can Recycling Association, and Coca-Cola Great Britain. The development of the Landfill Tax Credit Scheme has made stronger funding partnerships possible, and increased the potential for organisations like Waste Watch to achieve their charitable and environmental objectives through partnerships across sectors. 

The uses of revenue raised from the tax 

The potential environmental benefits of the Landfill Tax are dissipated by the bulk of the revenue being used to reduce employers' National Insurance Contributions (NICs) by 0.2%, with a maximum of 20% of the tax able to be allocated to environmental initiatives, dependent on the willingness of each landfill operator to make those funds available. Waste Watch welcomed this proposal as the first instance in the UK of an ecological tax measure, that increased the burden on resource use, and decreased the burden on labour costs. There is no evidence that the marginal reduction in employers' NICs has significantly encouraged firms to increase employment, and that the effect of this reduction is negligible because its smallness and spread has diminished its impact.

For the link between increased resource tax and reduced labour costs to be maintained, there is a case for targeting any reductions in NICs to benefit people in low paid work. Waste Watch would support measures of this kind.

For the real objectives of the Landfill Tax to be met, that is, the reduction of waste going to landfill, there is a strong case for a much larger slice of the tax revenue to be used directly for this purpose. 

In our submission to the Government's consultation on the new waste strategy for England and Wales Less waste: more value, Waste Watch argued for a modest increase in availability of Landfill Tax revenues, to be specifically allocated by Government for sustainable waste management objectives. Our suggestion is that the current threshold of 20% of the tax which is theoretically available as a tax credit be increased to 30%. Half of this sum should remain available for individual landfill operators to donate to approved Environmental Bodies across the range of approved environmental and amenity activities currently specified in the Landfill Tax Regulations. This would allow companies to maintain relationships they have developed with environmental and amenity groups, and retain a key objective of the credits scheme - that of encouraging landfill companies to invest in areas affected by their operations. Government should channel the other half of the allocated tax credit into a new Sustainable Waste Fund.

Models exist in other Government departments for the operation of a Sustainable Waste Fund, for example, the creation of the New Opportunities Fund as a sixth Lottery funds distributor, under the auspices of the Department for Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS), and the National Endowment for Sport and the Arts, also under DCMS, are worthy of consideration. 

The Fund could operate with a cross-sectoral board, appointed through the Government public appointments system, and could assess and allocate funds to initiatives directly, having established priority areas for funding that support Government strategic objectives for waste management. Experience already exists within DEFRA and other agencies on the operation of broadly similar schemes, for example, the Environmental Action Fund (EAF). The EAF disburses environmental grants through a process of assessment and recommendation through a panel of environmental specialists, with final decisions resting with Ministers.

At present Landfill Tax rates and levels of waste arisings, such a fund could provide resources up to £100 million a year from financial year 2000/01. This could support local authority and community sector re-use and recycling initiatives, research and development, and educational and communication initiatives. We consider a top priority for allocation of Landfill Tax funds in the future to be support for the development of markets for recyclables, particularly research to support new uses for recyclable materials. The work of the Clean Washington Center in the US has shown how environmental and economic benefits can accrue from investment in processing and remanufacturing techniques to find new uses for waste materials. Work such as this should be a priority in the UK, to encourage a process of 'dragging through' recyclables into new processes, developing stability for collectors and achieving long term gains by reducing landfill. These issues should be as important to economic development agencies as they are to waste management agencies.

It may be appropriate to consider the effectiveness of devolving part of a reallocated Landfill Tax revenue stream to the new Regional Development Agencies for the express purpose of employment creation in the sustainable waste management sector.

The consequences of the tax for waste management strategies, particularly those of local authorities 

Many local authorities have complained about what they see as the burden of Landfill Tax, and argued that it is simply a further drain on local authority resources which they are unable to control because of the limited alternatives to landfill currently available for much domestic waste. This is indeed often the case at the moment, although it hasn't stopped a good number of local authorities from making strenuous efforts to develop recycling schemes. We would prefer to see local authorities and others rise to the challenge of providing alternatives to landfill, but supported by Government with the framework of a clear, long term strategy, not just for the Landfill Tax, but for the tax within a wider waste management strategy.

Therefore, we would encourage the Sub-committee to consider the value of a longer term statement of intent on the Landfill Tax, which provided clear indications of increases in the tax over time. We think this would be welcomed by most players in the waste sector and in industry, and would allow local authorities and waste disposal authorities some clarity in their determination of long term waste disposal plans for their regions.

Impetus for this work may come with the appointment of a new Chairman. In our view, the Agency would be best served by a Chairman with a genuine and credible commitment to environmental protection, who can command support from across the spectrum of industry, ngo's, the public and local and national Government. We look forward to such an appointment being made.

Any undesirable consequences of the tax, for example increased fly-tipping and the diversion of commercial wastes to exempted sites and into household dustbins 

Not every outcome can be predicted when new taxes are introduced, and this was certainly the case with the Landfill Tax, especially with regard to the millions of tonnes of inert materials which have been diverted from landfill only to end up as 'landscaping' on golf courses and other such uses. It is now perhaps realised that the £2/tonne lower rate of Landfill Tax is very high in proportion to the current costs of some virgin materials. It would seem that further work could be done on the levels and introduction of differential rates of tax, to minimise the indiscriminate 'disposal' of inert waste around the English countryside.

There is also largely anecdotal evidence of increased fly-tipping, although if this is being interpreted as being an effect of the Landfill Tax, it appears to contradict the widespread view that the levels of Landfill Tax haven't been high enough yet to make a real impact on industry. Perhaps the anecdotal evidence of increased fly-tipping should be interpreted as a cry for help from regulators and local authorities for more resources to police and then punish existing waste disposal miscreants. 

The Government's plans for future development of the tax 

We would encourage the Government to take a holistic approach to the consideration of the future development of the Landfill Tax. In particular, collaborative work between the DEFRA, Environment Agency, DTI and the Treasury should be the norm, and should be developed in a way that provides transparency for external stakeholders. Given that parallel initiatives on carbon taxation, particularly related to energy use, fuel duties and road pricing are all being discussed in various places, this only serves to highlight the need for environmental policies to integrate across Government departments.


Conclusion
Waste Watch welcomes the Sub-committees' interest in this subject at this particular time. Although the tax has only been in operation a relatively short time, review of its early operation is appropriate. The Landfill Tax should have a role to play in UK environmental taxation, particularly if it is used more effectively for environmental objectives related to waste management, and provided also it becomes part of a cohesive package of fiscal and regulatory measures. 

	Ray Georgeson, 
Executive Director, Waste Watch 
	7th January 1999


